The Annual meeting of Shillington Parish Council was held on Tuesday 19 May 2015 at 7.45pm at the Congregational Church, Church Street, Shillington.

Members Present:
Mr John Clark




Mrs Tracey Forsyth



Ms Alison Graham (also CBC Councillor)
Mr Tony Howells




Mr Ben Jepps




Revd Angus McCormick




Mr David Mott




Mr David Simkins




Mrs Sally Stapleton (Chair)


Mr Derek Turner
Also present was Mrs Karen Cousins (Clerk to the Council). 

All councillors had signed their declaration of acceptance of office before the meeting commenced.

1) Cllr Sally Stapleton, the retiring Chairman, opened the meeting by welcoming the new council and in particular new councillors, Tracey Forsyth, Ben Jepps and Angus McCormick. It was acknowledged that Cllr Ben Jepps was the youngest councillor ever to serve on Shillington Parish Council. Sally Stapleton then stood down as Chair and nominations for Chairman for the ensuing year were invited by the vice chair Cllr David Simkins. Cllr Sally Stapleton was nominated by Cllr Tracey Forsyth, seconded by Cllr John Clark and there being no other nominations it was unanimously agreed that Cllr Sally Stapleton should continue as Chairman for the ensuing year and The ‘Declaration of Acceptance of Office’ was duly signed.
2) The new Chairman, Cllr Sally Stapleton, then invited nominations for Vice-Chairman. Cllr David Simkins was nominated by Cllr Tony Howells, seconded by Cllr Alison Graham and it was unanimously agreed that Cllr David Simkins should continue as Vice-Chairman for the ensuing year.
3) There were no apologies for absence. 
4) Declarations by councillors of personal interests in items on this agenda:

· Item 13.b.v – Cllr Tracey Forsyth (applicant)
· Item 24 – Cllr John Clark (neighbour)

5) Minutes of the ordinary meeting held 7 April 2015 were agreed and signed.
6) There were no matters arising not covered by the agenda.

7) Membership of committees/appointment of representatives to other bodies 

a) Resolution, Proposed by Cllr Sally Stapleton, seconded by Cllr Alison Graham and unanimously agreed that ‘the representative on the Shillington Village Hall Management Committee to be Cllr David Simkins’. 

b) Resolution, Proposed by Cllr David Simkins, seconded by Cllr David Mott and unanimously agreed that ‘the representative on the Shillington Memorial Playing Field to be Cllr Tracey Forsyth’.
c) Resolution, Proposed by Cllr John Clark, seconded by Cllr Tony Howells and unanimously agreed that ‘Cllrs Angus McCormick, David Mott, David Simkins and Sally Stapleton be appointed to the Risk Management Working Party’.
8) The Parish Council considered dispensation requests received from councillors who are trustees of Shillington Memorial Playing Field and Shillington Village Hall in relation to the development proposals by Rowan Homes. Resolution, Proposed by Cllr David Mott, seconded by Cllr Alison Graham and unanimously agreed ‘Shillington Parish Council grants a dispensation to Cllrs John Clark, Tracey Forsyth, David Simkins and Sally Stapleton to enable the said Parish Councillors to participate and to vote in any discussion relating to the development of land in High Road by Rowan Homes and the building of a new community building, until May 2019”.
9) GENERAL POWER OF COMPETENCE:

Resolution, Proposed by Cllr John Clark, seconded by Cllr Alison Graham and unanimously agreed ‘Shillington Parish Council confirms that it meets the statutory criteria set out in the Parish Councils (General Power of Competence) (Prescribed Conditions) Order 2012 and is thereby entitled to exercise the General Power of Competence contained in the Localism Act 2011’. The power remains in force until the next relevant annual meeting of the Parish Council (being the annual meeting that is held in the next year of ordinary elections), which will take place in May 2019. Assuming the Council still meets the criteria at that time, it may pass a further resolution to continue using the power for a further four years. 

10) Resolution, Proposed by Cllr David Simkins, seconded by Cllr Angus McCormick and unanimously agreed that ‘Cllrs Tony Howells, David Simkins, Sally Stapleton and Derek Turner be appointed signatories on the parish council’s bank accounts’.

11) The Council agreed it would seek accreditation under the Local Council Award Scheme. A decision as to which level of accreditation would be sought for would be made at a future meeting.
12) POLICE MATTERS:
a) In the absence of a police officer monthly crime figures had been received in writing from PCSO Giovanna Traetto-Reynolds and a copy has been placed in the minute book.
b) Cllr John Clark requested that enquiries be made as to why a police vehicle with its lights and siren on is travelling through Shillington at approximately 11am every morning.
c) It was noted that recent speed checks had been carried out in High Road and Hanscombe End Road and the Clerk to the Council would obtain details of the results from Bedfordshire Police. 
13) PLANNING:

a) DECISIONS from Central Bedfordshire Council:
i) CB/TCA/15/00038. Mrs Martell, The Old Vicarage, High Road, Shillington.

Works to trees within a Conservation Area: Prune two Lime trees located along 
the eastern side of the driveway. 
                          

 NO OBJECTION 28.04.15
ii) CB/15/00597/FULL. Mr A Burton, 19 Bury Road, Shillington

Two storey side extension with single storey rear and renovation of existing

Cottages  







        APPROVED 23.04.15
iii) CB/15/00598/LB. Mr A Burton, 19 Bury Road, Shillington

Listed Building: Two storey side extension with single storey rear and renovation of existing cottages 





 
                     APPROVED 23.04.15
iv) CB/15/00668/FULL. Mr M Devon, Marquis House, Marquis Hill, Shillington.

Erection of a garden building to house a sauna and exercise machinery.   APPROVED 30.04.15
v) CB/15/00669/LB. Mr M Devon, Marquis House, Marquis Hill, Shillington.

Listed Building: Erection of a garden building to house a sauna and exercise machinery.



     



      APPLICATION WITHDRAWN 28.04.15
vi) CB/15/00713/FULL. Mr & Mrs D P Crowley. Upton End Farm. Upton End Road, Shillington.

Proposed dwelling.





    
           REFUSED 30.04.15
vii) CB/15/00908/FULL. Mrs S Gilbert, 56 Hanscombe End Road, Shillington.

Two storey side extension and single storey rear extension.                       APPROVED 01.05.15
b) NEW/REVISED APPLICATIONS:
i) CB/TCA/15/00162. Mr D Smith, Land to rear of 27 High Road, Shillington.

Works to trees within a Conservation Area: Prune one Willow tree overhanging the property & prune one Ash tree overhanging the garage. SUPPORT, unanimous.
ii) CB/15/01554/FULL. Mr & Mrs Martin, 28 Bury Road, Shillington.

Part two storey and part single storey front extension and raised roof height. SUPPORT, unanimous.
iii) CB/15/01584/VOC. Mr D Gill, Chiltern View, Higham Road, Higham Gobion.

Variation of Condition 12 of planning permission CB/14/03105/FULL (replacement dwelling)  change to drawing 2013/746/04A with drawing 2013/746/04B alterations to basement floor plan. SUPPORT, unanimous.
iv) CB/15/01618/PAAD. Mr J Wale, Unit 1 Machinery & Storage Building 124 High Road, Shillington
v) Prior Notification of Change of use from Agricultural Buildings to Dwelling. The Parish Council support the comments made by the Shillington Village Design Association on 18 May regarding this application and  DO NOT SUPPORT the change of use of the above building from agricultural building to dwelling on the following grounds: (1) The site lies outside of the defined Settlement Envelope, (2) the site lies within an identified flood risk zone, (3) the site is in very close proximity to a scheduled ancient monument and (4) the agricultural use of the land in recent years is questioned. Unanimous. 
vi) CB/15/01642/FULL. Mr & Mrs F Forsyth, 25 Hanscombe End Road, Shillington.

Single storey rear extension. (Cllr Tracey Forsyth had earlier declared an interest in this item, left the room and took no part in the discussion or vote on this item) SUPPORT, unanimous.
vii) CB/15/01695/FULL. 121 High Road, Shillington.

Timber framed conservatory and extension to barn with glazed link. Replacement timber casement windows and relocation of nissen huts. SUPPORT, unanimous.
viii) CB/15/01696/LB. 121 High Road, Shillington

Listed Building: timber framed conservatory and extension to barn with glazed link. Replacement timber casement windows and relocation of nissen huts. SUPPORT, unanimous.
c) INFORMATION:

14) REPORT OF CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCILLOR:
The Chair congratulated Cllr Alison Graham on her re-election as ward member for the Shillington and Silsoe ward. Central Bedfordshire Councillor Alison Graham reported:

· Cllr Graham had recently been appointed to the Sustainable Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee which overseas various functions of the council including housing, infrastructure, waste disposal and planning, and the Corporate Parenting Panel which is responsible for the fostering of looked after children. Cllr Graham would no longer be a member of the Police and Crime Panel but this would give her greater freedom to challenge the police force and Police and Crime Commissioner.
· The recent Police Council Tax Referendum had been a disaster for the Police and Crime Commissioner. Voters had voted against a 15.84% increase in the council tax for Bedfordshire Police and as a result cuts in the number of police officers will be needed and a recruitment freeze has already been put in place. The £600,000 cost of the referendum will be paid from the Police and Crime Commissioner’s reserves. 

· Inspector Peter Nouch has recently retired from the local policing team and details of his replacement are awaited.
· Aragon Housing Association has been requested to install improved signage and to place bollards around the green area at the entrance to the Scyttels Court to prevent vehicles driving on the grass. 

· Amey have allegedly advised the lower school that double yellow lines and single yellow lines will be implemented in Greenfields as well as yellow zig zag lines outside the school and parking bays. Cllr Alison Graham would make enquiries as to the exact details.
· The Enforcement Officer at Central Bedfordshire Council was investigating concerns about the barns at Parsonage Farm and the extended access at Northley, 61 Hanscombe End Road.
15) FINANCE:
a) The Clerk reported that a review of the price of electricity for street lighting had been carried out since the previous council meeting. The council would be switching to a 24month fixed contract SSE – Southern Electric. Although the annual cost would increase by approx 21%, this was much less than the 33% that the current supplier E.on had advised.
16) TRAFFIC/HIGHWAYS:
a) A list of current items of highway maintenance was received from the Clerk to the Council. The following additional items were noted for attention:
· New give way sign installed at Apsley End Arch.
· Concern expressed regarding the trees growing around the overhead cables in Hillfoot Road.
· Concern expressed about obscured visibility for motorists exiting right out of Upton End Road into High Road. The Chair advised that Central Bedfordshire Council were aware of the concerns and were preparing a scheme for highway improvements at this location.

· The solar powered street light at the end of the walkway between Church Street and Scyttels Court was still proving ineffective and Amey were to discuss alternatives with Central Bedfordshire Council. It was suggested that moving the one of the lights in Scyttels Court nearer the walkway could provide adequate light in that area.
· Potholes reappearing outside The Live & Let Live PH at Pegsdon.
· Visibility at the bottom of Pegsdon Way, Pegsdon obstructed by the overgrown verge. The Clerk to the Council reported that verges would be flail mowed this week. 

· Pavement near Pegsdon Lodge breaking up and considered unsafe for pedestrians.

· Thorn bush still growing out from the boundary of Two Ways House, Pegsdon.
b) Confirmation received from CBC that that the parish council’s two applications submitted to the Central Bedfordshire Local Transport Plan (LTP) Rural Match Funding Scheme 2015-16 will be designed/processed and, subject to any necessary consultation, will be implemented later this year. To minimise costs and keep within budget it is proposed to combine the Traffic Regulation Order (TRO) required for the ‘no waiting at any time’ restrictions at Bedford Close and Woodmer Close with TROs planned for another scheme within the Shillington area.
c) Concerns were expressed regarding irresponsible on-road parking at various locations in the parish including Hillfoot Road/Brookside. It was suggested that photographs should be taken to send to Bedfordshire Police to encourage them to police the location. The introduction of double yellow lines at that location were discussed. Views were mixed with some councillors of the opinion that double yellow lines would simply create problems elsewhere.
17) PUBLIC RIGHTS OF WAY - FOOTPATHS AND BRIDLEWAYS:
18) HORNS PASTURE:
a) The council considered a request from AFC Shillington to increase the size of the existing football pitch to accommodate the change from 7-a-side matches to 9-a-side matches next season. Resolution, Proposed by Cllr David Mott, seconded by Cllr John Clark and unanimously agreed to ‘agree request from AFC Shillington to increase the size of the existing football pitch on Horns Pasture as per the plan submitted subject to (a) the extended pitch not extend beyond the area which the parish council flattened and reseeded in 2013, (2) the extended pitch not obstructing the public rights of way, and (3) any cost being met by AFC Shillington.’  
19) SHILLINGTON MEMORIAL PLAYING FIELD:
a) Work to straighten the wooden bollards along the roadside edge of the car park completed and invoice received for payment.
20) SHILLINGTON VILLAGE GREEN:

a) Cllr Ben Jepps reported that the new seat in memory of Mr B Bowles would be installed on the existing concrete base next weekend.
b) The Clerk to the Council reported that a payment of £915.60 had been received from Diamond Insurance towards the installation of a replacement roadside seat on the Village Green following the RTA in October. Resolution, Proposed by Cllr John Clark, seconded by Cllr Derek Turner and unanimously agreed to ‘place order for new roadside seat for Shillington Village Green  (Broxap Eastgate Cast Iron and Wooden with central armrest painted green) at a cost of £593.00 + VAT and order for installation at a cost of £392.00 + VAT’ 
c) The Clerk to the Council reported that the legal status of the Village Green had caused a delay in BT carrying out work on the Village Green in connection with the Superfast Broadband roll-out. BT was to investigate whether it would be possible to locate the DSLAM cabinet elsewhere otherwise there could be a delay of at least six months. 
d) Clerk to the Council to remind Rowan Homes of their commitment to re-grass the areas of the Village Green which had been destroyed by vehicles parking during work at the Chapel Barns development.
21) REPORTS OF OTHER MEETINGS:

a) The Defibrillator Community Awareness Training held on Thursday 30 April at Shillington Village Hall had been well attended by 39 residents and had been very informative.
22) ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT:
RESOLUTION, Proposed by David Simkins, seconded by Alison Graham and unanimously agreed ‘to pay accounts as per list’
Cllr Derek Turner would carry out a spot check of the bank reconciliation for the end of April.  
Accounts totalling £18,694.78 were agreed for payment.
23) AGENDA ITEMS FOR NEXT MEETING/ANY OTHER BUSINESS (information only):
· A vote of thanks was extended to non-returning councillors Sue Chalmers, David Middleton and Helen Smith for their hard work and commitment over the previous 4 years.

· Speeding, in particular in Hanscombe End Road to be discussed at the June meeting. Clerk to the Council to obtain results of recent police speed checks.
· Cllr Tony Howells, Chairman of Central Bedfordshire Neighbourhood Watch reported that relations between Neighbourhood Watch and Bedfordshire Police was at all time low. A meeting was to be held shortly and Cllr Howells would report back to the parish council.  

· The conversion of parish council lights to LED would be discussed at the June meeting following a request from a member of the public at the Annual Meeting of the Parish.
· Following a request made at the Annual Meeting of the Parish, Lesley Blundell of Mid Beds Citizens Advice Bureau had advised that last year out of an annual total of 3,138 clients there were 64 Shillington ward residents, who were helped with 174 issues.
· The creation of new flower beds at the war memorial would be discussed at the June meeting.
· Spaces on New Councillor Induction Training sessions were still available.
24) EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC FOR ITEM 
Resolution, Proposed by Cllr Alison Graham, seconded by Cllr Tracey Forsyth and unanimously agreed that ‘In view of the confidential nature of the item to be discussed (correspondence from Grand Union Housing Association) the press and public will be excluded from the meeting in accordance with the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960, s1, in order to discuss the item.’ 
(Cllr John had earlier declared an interest in this item) 

Grand Union Housing Association had invited representatives of the parish council to meet with them to hear of their future plans for the garage area off Greenfields/Hillfoot Road. It was agreed that Cllrs Alison Graham, Angus McCormick, Sally Stapleton and the Clerk to the Council would meet with Grand Union Housing Association and report back to full council. 
There being no further business the meeting closed at 9.55pm
Signed S. Stapleton


02/06/15
………………………………….

……………………………………..

